REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 7th October 2019 

in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), P Bagshaw, D Rushbrook, R Holt, S Pittam, and M Edge. Parish Clerk C Dickson, DCllr G Nurden and Mr Lewis Treloar from the Broads Authority. 3 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-10) Apologies for Absence

Cllr C Ward, Cllr R Jenkins, Mr Chris Bradbury.
2-10) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-10)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Pittam proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 2nd September be accepted as a true record, Cllr Edge seconded, and the Council agreed.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-10)  Matters Arising

Anglian Water have now responded saying they have no current plans to increase the works capacity.
The Clerk has requested a road name sign for Limpenhoe Road.

Public Participation
District Councillor Grant Nurden:  the consultation with staff at BDC and SNDC over the formation of a single officer team is well underway. During a recent meeting with the Managing Director, Members were assured that there is no appetite for redundancies in either Council and that savings will be realised through efficiencies generated by the restructure and not filling certain vacant posts. The GNLP is supposed to be starting its third round of consultations on the sites that have been selected for inclusion in the Plan (to 2026) towards the end of October but there are lingering disagreements between the four local planning authorities that may mean it has to be delayed.
Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: the were one issue with play equipment safety inspection for October, a top disc on the multi climbing frame is broken. The September Cash Bingo jackpot was not won so the jackpot now stands at £240 in 49 numbers or less.  The films Fisherman’s Friends and Rocketman were well supported.  The next film showing is Yesterday on Friday 8th November at 7.30pm.  Bonfire night is Saturday 2nd November from 6pm, fireworks will be lit at approx. 7pm.  We were lucky with the weather for the Village Fete and we made over £800 profit. The Escape the Room, Creepy Cafe, was once again well attended and raised £450 for the light and sound fund.
Public

Cllr Ward sent details that a parishioner was concerned that the incline on the public footpath that leads onto The Hills has been resurfaced making it very smooth and it may be hazardous when icy.
The Broads Society have received the Glover Report and it does not appear to be as heavy handed as anticipated, however the Broads are not featured as much as hoped. 

Highways were contacted about the debris on Middle Hill on the 9th September and they have promised to do it tomorrow.

Mr Treloar introduced himself and indicated he would be happy to help liaise regarding the permissive path.

Cllr Rushbrook raised a few matters: it was confirmed a letter of thanks was sent to Mr Snell for his work for the Royal British Legion and looking after the War Memorials; a waste bin is needed at the bottom of the Church footpath and Low Common Road needs cleaning up; complaints have been received about the footpath from the new buildings down to the War Memorials that it is very rough for people pushing prams and walking dogs; there are huge rabbit holes in the Churchyard affecting 15 graves at the south end.  This is being looked into by the wardens and helpers to assist clearing up would be much appreciated, contact either of the Church Wardens; the slope on Middle Hill is blocked and the rain on Sundays caused flooding into the kitchen of the house at the bottom and deposited a lot of loose shingle at the bottom of the road.
The new parking charges at the station were discussed.  The Clerk will write a letter of complaint.  Mr P Smith will provide the contact details.
The applicant for planning application 20191413 made himself known and was happy to answer any questions.
5-10) Planning Applications

a) 20191413 - proposed 2 storey extension at Dreemskerry Cottage, 4 The Hills, NR13 3TN.  The Council had no objections.
b) A TRO will be in place on Holly Farm Road for a bridge inspection on the 19th to 20th October.

c) Notification has been received that the Broads Authority have approved application BA/2019/0184/HOUSEH - extensions at The Pink House, 38 Riverside.

6-10) Update by the Tree Warden

None received.
7-10) Update for the Allotments

The AGM was held the 23rd September in the Village Hall.  All the plots are now taken.
8-10) To Receive an update from the PCC

New heaters have been installed in the Church.

Churchyard volunteers meet again on Saturday 26th October.
Chill Church meet again on the 3rd November 3.30pm, the Christingle service will be on the 1st December at 4pm, and the Crib Service on the 24th December at 4pm.

The Church Wardens are sorting the problems with rabbits in the Churchyard.

9-10) Police Statistics

The crime statistics for August and September were: 1 making off without payment from The Ship; 1 theft of a motorbike from New Road; 1 harassment (domestic); 1 burglary on New Road; 3 criminal damage (domestic); and, 1 ABH assault (domestic).
10-10) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Mr Nicholas Hancox of Nicholas Hancox Solicitors very kindly looked at the Agreement and Management Schedule on behalf of the Council free of charge. He highlighted 7 items for consideration:

1. with ongoing good will the Agreement might well work for the public benefit but it is unusually long and complicated

2. the Agreement functions as a legal contract between the Council and Mr Mutten.  It is personal to Mr Mutten.  If Mr Mutten dies or transfers the land then the contract ends.

3. and 4. detail spelling errors

5.
there is no limit on the duration of any temporary closure.
6.
there is no constriction on a temporary closure of the path for any land management operations.

7.
the Council ought to have two signatories to the Agreement.

The Council felt that item 2 constituted too big a risk to take the current agreement any further.  It was agreed to suspend negotiations while liaising with NCC and the BA.

The Clerk will investigate the steps necessary to request a Public Right of Way.
The Clerk will write a letter of thanks to Mr Hancox for his assistance.

A position statement will be put in the Outlook.

b) Station roadbridge

Mr David Breeze spoke to the engineers inspecting the bridge.  The inspection confirmed the conclusion of the ones completed in 2017 and 2015: the parapets provide protection for pedestrians from falling onto the track but not vehicles, and recommends steel barriers be installed.
In addition, when questioned, he thought that the railings approaching the bridge (which he was not required to inspect) were more likely to be the responsibility of NCC.  If however steel barriers were to be installed on the bridge, making it single carriageway with traffic light control, then it is this would probably have to include the approaches as well, whether it be Network Rail or NCC that provide them. 

c) 2nd Limpenhoe Turning

There has been no update from Highways on a timescale for the proposed works.  The Clerk will enquire regarding progress.
d) Swing Bridge

As the initial surveys will not be carried out in March 2020 there are no further updates.
e) Speed Sensor

In August the sensor was in Church Road, a 40mph limit.  The trees overhanging the road slow vehicles so the 85% centile was 30mph, with a maximum logged of 50mph.   There were 8,300 movements over 35 days.  This is probably a site that does not need trying again.
In September the sensor was located near the school again.  The 85% centile was 27.8mph, and another maximum of 50mph.

The post at Witton Green where the sensor is usually located has been hit for a second time.  Last time Highways welded the fixings on to the new post so new fixings will need to be purchased in order to locate it at a new site.

f) War Memorial Fence
No update. 
11-10)  Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· An email from Halvergate Parish Council regarding working together to tackle Highways over the problems with signage and lack of enforcement of weight restrictions on the Branch Road out to the A47 was discussed.  The Council were in favour of coordinating with Halvergate and Freethorpe.
· The Norfolk ALC AGM is on the 20th November 2019.
· The Broads Authority Parish Forum is on the 16th October 2019 in Yare House, Norwich.

· Details of a NALC sponsored Community, Well-being and Environment working group were circulated to Councillors.

· The Local Government Boundary Commission consultation on changes to boundaries for NCC closes on the 2nd December 2019.

· The Broads Authority are consulting on 3 planning documents.

· The Broads Society Harnser Magazine and details of their AGM, on the 16th November, were received and circulated.

12-10) Neighbourhood Plan
The next meeting, on the 14th October, will consider a proposal from the consultants who attended the last meeting.  This includes timescales, work that can be done by the team and/or by the consultants, and costs.
13-10) Financial Matters

i. The Clerk detailed the income received and expenditure for the month to 27th September 2019 (see below). This was agreed by the Council.
ii. Actual spend vs budget figures were presented to the Council.

iii. Payments presented for approval

Reedham Community Association - room hire



£     102.40

John Self - churchyard grass cutting





£     685.50
ENTUA - subscription






£         5.00

PKF Littlejohn LLP - audit fee 2018-19




£     360.00

RBL Poppy Appeal - remembrance wreath




£       30.00

C Dickson - salary September 19





£     506.45
C Dickson - expenses







£       27.55
Total   = 







            £  1,716.90
Allotment Account:
Emma Hunt - return of deposit





£30.00
Total = 








£30.00
iv. The invoices were approved for payment.
v. The Clerk has passed her CiLCA qualification and as per her contract of employment is entitled to one scale point pay rise, L8 to L9.  This is 20p per hour and will be £45.00 total cost for the remainder of the financial year.
vi. The External Auditor report has been received.  There were no issues raised.

14-10) Items for the Next Agenda
Waste bin
The Clerk was asked to check that the resurfacing work on the corner of Station Road would still be taking place.

The Clerk was also asked to report the full bottle bank on Riverside.

15-10) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 4th November 2019 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall, unless an additional meeting is called.  
Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 27.9.19

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	7,406.00
	14,812.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	685.50
	2,359.04

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	57.00
	253.59

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	469.67

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	
	224.20

	HMRC VAT
	
	3,594.23
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	373.32
	2,593.53

	NCC/CIL
	
	
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	375.32

	GLASS & MISC
	62.74
	582.00
	
	RECYCLING
	25.00
	56.00

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	S106
	
	13,983.83

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	120.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	HMRC/VAT
	13.14
	2,903.20

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	155.85
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	198.40

	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	191.47

	S106
	
	13,983.83
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	40,000.00
	40,000.00

	TOTAL
	7,468.74
	33,127.91
	
	TOTAL
	41,153.96
	63,728.25

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 27.9.19
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 27.9.19
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	61,035.47
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	19,944.25
	

	INCOME
	7,468.74
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-41,153.96
	
	
	
	19,944.25
	

	
	27,350.25
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Add: unpresented receipt - BDC
	7,406.00
	

	BALANCE
	27,350.25
	
	
	BALANCE
	27,350.25
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 27.9.19

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE/DEPOSIT
	65.96
	65.96

	DEPOSIT
	
	30.00
	
	RENT
	
	265.00

	TOTAL
	0.00
	30.00
	
	TOTAL
	65.96
	330.96

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 27.9.19
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 27.9.19
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,175.85
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,109.89
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-65.96
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,109.89
	
	
	
	1,109.89
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 27.9.19

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	40,000.00
	40,000.00
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	40,000.00
	40,000.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AS AT 27.9.19
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AS AT 27.9.19

	BLANCE B/FWD
	0.00
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	40,000.00
	

	INCOME
	40,000.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	40,000.00
	
	
	
	40,000.00
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